

Документ подписан простой электронной подписью
Информация о владельце:
ФИО: Хатямов Рушан Фаритович
Должность: Директор ПТЖТ - филиала ПривГУПС
Дата подписания: 10.09.2026 09:03:53
Уникальный программный ключ:
69ece84290c49e5186ad52595c914e77484890f7



МИНИСТЕРСТВО ТРАНСПОРТА РОССИЙСКОЙ ФЕДЕРАЦИИ
ФЕДЕРАЛЬНОЕ АГЕНТСТВО ЖЕЛЕЗНОДОРОЖНОГО ТРАНСПОРТА
ФЕДЕРАЛЬНОЕ ГОСУДАРСТВЕННОЕ БЮДЖЕТНОЕ ОБРАЗОВАТЕЛЬНОЕ УЧРЕЖДЕНИЕ ВЫСШЕГО ОБРАЗОВАНИЯ
«ПРИВОЛЖСКИЙ ГОСУДАРСТВЕННЫЙ УНИВЕРСИТЕТ ПУТЕЙ СООБЩЕНИЯ»
ОРЕНБУРГСКИЙ ИНСТИТУТ ПУТЕЙ СООБЩЕНИЯ
Филиал федерального государственного бюджетного образовательного учреждения высшего
образования «Приволжский государственный университет путей сообщения»
(ОрИПС - филиал ПривГУПС)

ВАРИАНТЫ К ЗАЧЁТУ С ОЦЕНКОЙ

по учебному предмету ОУП.06 Иностранный язык

для специальности 11.02.06 Техническая эксплуатация транспортного радиоэлектронного оборудования (по видам транспорта);
23.02.01 Организация перевозок и управление на транспорте (по видам);
27.02.03 Автоматика и телемеханика на транспорте (железнодорожном транспорте);
23.02.04 Техническая эксплуатация подъемно-транспортных, строительных, дорожных машин и оборудования (по отраслям);
23.02.08 Строительство железных дорог, путь и путевое хозяйство;
23.02.06 Техническая эксплуатация подвижного состава железных дорог.

Количество билетов – 20.

Инструкция для обучающихся: внимательно прочитайте задание.

Время выполнения задания – 30 минут.

Критерии оценки:

Максимальное количество баллов - 9.

Отметка (оценка)	Количество правильных ответов в %	Количество правильных ответов в баллах
5 (отлично)	86 -100	9-8
4 (хорошо)	76 - 85	7-6
3 (удовлетворительно)	61 - 75	5-4
2 (неудовлетворительно)	0- 60	Менее 3

Раздел 1. Чтение

Максимальное количество баллов -4

Чтение		
2 балла	1 балл	0 баллов
Речь воспринимается легко: необоснованные паузы отсутствуют; фразовое ударение и интонационные контуры, произношение слов без нарушений нормы: допускается не более пяти фонетических ошибок.	Речь воспринимается достаточно легко, однако присутствуют необоснованные паузы; фразовое ударение и интонационные контуры, произношение слов без значительных нарушений нормы: допускается не более семи фонетических ошибок.	Речь воспринимается с трудом, присутствуют необоснованные паузы; фразовое ударение и интонационные контуры, произношение слов с грубыми нарушениями нормы: допущено более семи фонетических ошибок, или сделано четыре и более фонетических ошибки, искажающих смысл.
Ответы на вопросы		
2 балла	1 балл	0 баллов
Ответ по содержанию отвечает поставленному вопросу; имеет правильную грамматическую форму прямого вопроса; возможны фонетические и лексические погрешности не затрудняющие восприятие.	Ответ по содержанию отвечает поставленному вопросу; имеет правильную грамматическую форму прямого вопроса; возможны фонетические и лексические ошибки, не затрудняющие и не искажающие восприятие.	Ответ не написан или написан неверно; не имеет правильной грамматической формы и лексически не отвечает на вопрос и /или фонетические и лексические ошибки препятствуют коммуникации.

Раздел 2. Лексика грамматика

Максимальное количество баллов - 5

За каждый правильный ответ - 1 балл

Вариант №1

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

What is the friendship? Friendship is not only the number of people who you communicate with every day but it's a deep feeling of support and understanding. You can't make friends in one day. Friendship comes with the years you have spent together.

I think that nobody can have a lot of friends. People can have a lot of classmates, colleagues or acquaintances but not friends. As for me I just have two people in my life that I can call real close friends. Their names are Kate and Ann and they are of the same age as me. All of us really have a lot in common. We like the same music, the same clothes and we are even in love with the same boys.

1. What is the friendship?
2. Can you make friends in one day?
3. Can we have a lot of friend?
4. How many friends do I have?
5. What do we like?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложений правильной формой артикля. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. I drink ... coffee every morning
a) a b) the c) ---
2. He knows how to work on ... computer.
a) a b) an c) the
3. We live in ... Moscow.
a) a b) --- c) the
4. Is this ... orange?
a) an b) the c) a
5. I like ... sweets.
a) the b) --- c) the

Вариант №2

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Tastes differ. Different people like different things, different people have different hobbies. I go in for sports, I like to play tennis. I go to play tennis every day. Sport is very important part of our life. Many people go in for sports, they jogging, walking, swimming, skating, skiing, train themselves in clubs and different sections. Physical training is an important subject at school. Pupils play volleyball, football, basketball. I have been playing tennis for 5 years. Tennis became very popular now. I take part in different competitions.

1. Is sport very important part of our life?
2. What do people do in their free time?
3. What subject is important at school?
4. How many years does the author play tennis?
5. Does he take part in different competitions?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложений правильной формой глагола to be. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. My father ... not a teacher, he ... a scientist.
a) Is, are b) is, is c) am, is
2. ... they at home? - No, they ... not at home, they ... at work.
a) Are, are, are b) is, am, are c) will be, are, are
3. She ... at school tomorrow.
a) are b) is c) will be
4. ... you ... at home tomorrow?
a) Are b) is c) will be
5. My sister ... ill last week.
a) was b) is c) will be

Вариант №3

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Modern life is impossible without travelling. Thousands of people travel every day either on business or for pleasure. They can travel by air, by rail, by sea or by road. For some people there is nothing so exciting as traveling, and I'm not an exception. And I'm happy that I have traveled a lot and I hope that every my journey wasn't the last one. First of all, the members of our family usually have long walks in the country. During such walks we see a lot of interesting places, sometimes we meet interesting people. It's useful for all members of our family. At this time we don't think about tickets and there is no need to hurry up.

1. What do people travel on every day?
2. What means of transport can you travel by?
3. Do the members of his family have walks in the country?
4. Does the author like travelling?
5. Is a walk useful for people?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Правильно переведите математический пример и найдите его эквивалент, записанный цифрами. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. Forty seven and thirty four is eighty one
a) $37+44=81$ b) $47+34=91$ c) $47+34=81$
2. Thirty three multiplied by four is one hundred and thirty two
a) $33*4=132$ b) $44*4=132$ c) $33*4=142$
3. Forty five times four is one hundred eighty
a) $45*4=170$ b) $45-4=80$ c) $45*4=180$
4. Three hundred and fourteen plus two hundred sixteen is five hundred and thirty
a) $314+216=530$ b) $340+216=530$ c) $414+216=540$
5. one hundred and twelve minus forty five is sixty seven
a) $112-35=67$ b) $120-45=67$ c) $112-45=67$

Вариант №4

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

The weather in England is very changeable. A fine morning can change into a wet afternoon and evening. And a nasty morning can change to a fine afternoon. That is why it is natural for the English to use the comparison «as changeable as the weather» of a person who often changes his mood or opinion about something. Other countries have a climate, in England we have weather. This statement is often made by the English to describe meteorological conditions of their country.

The English also say that they have three variants of weather: when it rains in the morning, when it rains in the afternoon or when it rains all day long. The weather is the favorite conversational topic in England. When two Englishmen meet, their first words will be «How do you do?» or «How are you?». And after the reply «Very well, thank you; how are you?» the next remark is almost certain to be about the weather.

1. What is the weather in England?
2. What comparison do the English use?
3. How many variants of weather do The English have?
4. Is there the favorite conversational topic in England?
5. How do the English begin their conversation?
- 6.

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски прилагательным в нужной степени сравнения. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. That is (incredible) story I have ever heard.
a) incredible b) the most incredible c) the incrediblest
2. It is not always (bright) students who do well in tests.
a) brighter b) bright c) the brightest
3. Terylene shirts are (hard) wearing, but cotton shirts are much (comfortable).
a) hard, comfortable b) harder, more comfortable c) hard, more comfortable
4. Which is (deep), Lake Michigan or Lake Superior?
a) deep b) deeper c) the deepest
5. She is far (self-confident) than she used to be.
a) self-confident b) the most self-confident c) more self-confident

Вариант №5

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Usually I get up at 7 o'clock on week-days. I do my bed and open the window. Sometimes I do my morning exercises, but not always. Then I go to the bathroom. There I wash myself and clean my teeth. Sometimes I take a shower. After that I go back to my bedroom, dress myself and brush my hair. In five minutes I am ready enough for breakfast. I always have a cup of tea or coffee and a sandwich. After breakfast I take my bag, put on my coat and go to the college. I live not far from my college and it takes me only ten minutes to walk there. I am never late for the first lesson, because I come to the college a few minutes before the bell. I leave my coat in the cloakroom and go to the classroom.

1. When does the author get up on week-days?
2. How often does the author do his morning exercises?
3. What does he do after the bathroom?
4. What does he do after breakfast?
5. How much time does it take to go to college?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

*Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на причастие. Определите тип причастия (1 или 2).
Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.*

1. She had her hair **done** yesterday.
a) Participle I b) Participle II c) Perfect Participle
2. I must get my TV **repaired**.
a) Participle I b) Participle II c) Perfect Participle
3. The sun **having risen**, we continued our way.
a) Participle I b) Participle II c) Perfect Participle
4. I saw him **running**.
a) Participle I b) Participle II c) Perfect Participle
5. I remembered **locking** the door.
a) Participle I b) Participle II c) Perfect Participle

Вариант №6

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

The opinions about living in the city and country are different. There are advantages and disadvantages in both, so you have to think properly before choosing where to live. As for me, I prefer living in the country, because it is more comfortable, soothing and the place of living is slower, than in the city. The air is clean and the neighbours are very friendly, and being close to nature is good for health. In the mornings you can enjoy the twittering of birds, the smells of flowers and the breathtaking sight of the rising sun. Suburban dwellers are relaxed and have a more optimistic attitude to life and good relationships with other people. Living in a city can be very convenient. There are a lot of opportunities of education, career and social life. If you live in a big city, you have many education options to choose from. You can graduate from the most renowned and reputed universities or educational institutions, find a well-paid job and have more opportunities for personal development.

1. Why is living in the country more comfortable?
2. Are the neighbours very friendly in village?
3. What picture can you see in the morning in village?
4. What opportunities are there in the city?
5. Have you many education options in city?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Вставьте подходящие модальные глаголы (must, may, can, need). Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. If you want to improve your English, you ... work very hard.
a) must b) may c) need
2. ... you turn the music down, please.
a) must b) may c) can
3. What time is it? – It ... - be about six o'clock, but I am not sure.
a) must b) can c) need
4. Only a person who knows the language very well ... answer such a question.
a) must b) may c) can
5. ... I shut the door?
a) must b) may c) need

Вариант №7

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

It's difficult to overestimate the role of science and technology in our life. Scientists investigate the laws of the universe, discover the secrets of nature, and apply their knowledge in practice improving the life of people. Let's compare our life nowadays with the life of people at the beginning of the 20th century. It has changed greatly. I mean refrigerators, TV sets, computers, microwave ovens, radio telephones, what not.

They would seem miracles to them that made our life easy, comfortable and pleasant. On the other hand, the great inventions of the beginning of the 20th century, I mean radio, airplanes, combustion and jet engines, have become usual things and we can't imagine our life without them. A century is a long period for scientific and technological progress, as it's rather rapid.

1. What do the scientists investigate?
2. Which way did the scientists improve the life of people?
3. How has our life changed in 20th century?
4. What things did make our life easier?
5. Is a century is a long period for scientific and technological progress?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

***Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Вставьте подходящие предлоги.
Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.***

1. Does she come ...school by bus?
a) at b) in c) to
2. My office is ... the stadium.
a) Near b) near to c) near with
3. Kevin often goes abroad ... business.
a) in b) on c)for
4. All the notices in the streets were ... French.
a) by b) on c) in
5. What's interesting ... (on/in/at) TV ... (on/at/in) the moment?
a) On, at b) at, in c)at, on

Вариант №7

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

When a person finishes school or university, they start their career. It's not easy to choose the right profession. It might also be hard to find a good job with a high salary. I always believed that you should choose the profession which is interesting to you. It is impossible to achieve success in something that you don't like. If you have to do something that is boring or makes you unhappy day after day, your life becomes miserable. I think that one of the reasons why a lot of people are poor and depressed is because they work only for money. Even if it is good money, but the job is very hard, eventually you would start to hate your job. It's not important what you do, but it's a lot more important if you get joy and energy from what you do. You might be a businessman, a builder, a carpenter, an artist, a sales person.

1. When does a person start his career?
2. Is it easy to choose the right profession?
3. Why does your life become miserable?
4. What reasons make people hate their job?
5. What is a lot more important in your job?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на инфинитив. Определите роль инфинитива в предложении. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. I took a newspaper **to read** it at home.
а) подлежащее б) определение с) дополнение
2. It is difficult **to study** well.
а) часть простого сказуемого б) дополнение с) подлежащее
3. She was the first **to leave** home.
а) часть сложного глагольного сказуемого в) определение с) дополнение
4. We must **work** hard in the garden.
а) часть сложного глагольного сказуемого в) обстоятельство с) определение
5. Her wish is **to help** you.
а) определение в) часть простого сказуемого с) часть составного именного сказуемого

Вариант №8

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Hello! My name is Ana. I am eight years old and I am from the USA. I'm going to introduce you to my lovely family. It is quite big and we are very happy. My mother's name is Laura and my father's is Peter. My mother has got blond hair and she is very tender. My father is tall and slim and he is a funny person.

My parents have got three children. There's my brother Tim, my baby brother David and me. My father has got a sister. Her name is Olivia and she is my aunt. My mother has got two brothers. Their names are Richard and William and they are my uncles. I have also got my grandparents and my cousins Jacob, Kevin and Chloe. We have got a pet called Pirate, he is my favourite dog! I love my family and my pet.

1. How old is Ana?
2. Is she British?
3. How many brothers has she got?
4. Who is Pirate?
5. Has she got cousins?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на образование множественного числа существительных.

Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. I see three ... there.
a) woman b) women c) womans d) womens
2. There are a lot of ... there.
a) mouses b) mices c) mouse d) mice
3. There are many ... in the salad.
a) tomato b) tomatoes c) tomatos d) tomatoe
4. There are ten ... in our class.
a) children b) childs c) childrens d) childes
5. My ... aches.
a) foot b)foots c) feet d) feets

Вариант №9

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Friends are very important in our life. I think one cannot live without friends. I have a very good friend. His name is Nick. My friend and I always do our best to help one another. We discuss all our troubles and try to find the best decision in any situation. My friend is a very good, kind and clever boy. We often spend our free time together. It is not very easy now, because both of us are very busy — we are going to enter institutes and have a lot of work to do.

When we have some free time, we go for walks, read and discuss books, watch films, go to discos or play computer games. Playing computer games is our hobby. We are football fans and we like to watch and discuss football matches on TV or to go to the stadium. I think Nick is a true friend. Our friendship is very dear to me and I try to do my best to be a good friend too.

1. Are friends important in our life?
2. How do they help each other?
3. Why is it not easy for them to spend free time together?
4. What is their hobby?
5. Are they tennis fans?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на употребление артиклей. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. Mary never drinks ... tea with milk.
a) the b) - c) a d) an
2. Tom is ... best pupil in his class.
a) the b) - c) a d) an
3. I am ... architect.
a) the b) - c) a d) an
4. May I have ... cup of coffee, please?
a) the b) - c) a d) an
5. He is ... firefighter.
a) the b) - c) a d) an

Вариант №10

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

On my working day I usually get up at 6 o'clock. I make my bed, open the window and do my morning exercises. Then I go to the bathroom where I clean my teeth, wash or take a shower. At half past six I am ready for breakfast. At half past seven I leave the house and go to my technical school. My lessons begin at 8.30 and finish at 3 p.m. As a rule I have 6 lessons every working day. After each lesson we have a break. During breaks we have a rest, discuss the latest news, problems and have a snack. At 3 o'clock the classes are over and I go home. After dinner I do some work about the house. I wash dishes, go shopping and do my homework. After that I listen to music, watch TV, read books. Sometimes my friends call for me and we go for a walk. At 10 o'clock when I am tired I go to bed.

1. When does he usually get up on his working day?
2. What does he do in the morning?
3. When does he usually come home?
4. What does he do after dinner?
5. Does he go for a walk?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на образование степеней сравнения прилагательных. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. Mona is ... (pretty) girl in our class.
a) pretty b) the prettiest c) more pretty d) most pretty
2. Tom's hair is ... (dark) than mine.
a) darker b) the darkest c) dark d) more dark
3. This street is ... (long) in our city.
a) most long b) longer c) the longest d) more long
4. I am ... (happy) person because I've passed my exams.
a) the most happy b) the happiest c) happiest d) the happy
5. Our house is ... (big) in our street.
a) bigger b) the most big c) the biggest d) biggest

Вариант №11

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Sport and health are closely related. Generally speaking health has several components. They are healthy diet, hasteless and calm lifestyle, being in harmony with yourself and with others and positive attitude, of course. Sport is regarded more as a component of physical health. Everybody knows that healthy body means sound mind. Sport is mostly associated with young people, but that's a false opinion. Many old people also regularly exercise. Nowadays, there are several ways to keep fit. First is to do regular morning exercises. Second is to exercise during the day through cycling, roller-skating, walking in the park, jogging, swimming, ice-skating etc. And the third way is to attend specialized fitness – centers, which can be found nearly everywhere now. There are many opportunities for such exercises as yoga, aerobics, karate, belly dancing, body building, weightlifting, and a simple work out in the gym. Everybody can choose the type of sport they want to do.

1. Which components does health have?
2. Is sport associated with young people?
3. What is the first way to keep fit?
4. What is the second way to keep fit?
5. Which opportunities do specialized fitness-centers offer?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на образование степеней сравнения наречий. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. Alisa smiles even ... (brightly) than the sun.
a) most brightly b) more brightly c) brightlier d) the most brightly
2. Harry swims ... (slow) of all the boys in the swimming team.
a) slower b) slowest c) the slowest d) more slower
3. Jack arrived ... (late) at the airport.
a) latest b) most late c) the latest d) more late
4. Melody dances ... (gracefully) of all the girls.
a) the most gracefully b) gracefullier c) most gracefully d) more gracefully
5. Jillian usually climbs ... (high) of all the other climbers in her group.
a) the highest b) highest c) higher d) most highest

Вариант №12

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

I just want to talk about how my friends and I spend our free time. My best friends are Tom and David. They are in the same class as me. Teenagers often complain they're bored and have nothing to do. I can't understand them. I'm never bored. If the weather is nice we go for a walk or we ride our bikes. All of us love rollerblading. We often play football, basketball or frisbee in the park and when it is rainy we go to the sports centre. Here we usually play table tennis or go swimming. At home I usually listen to music or read magazines and books. Of course as other teenagers I often go on the Internet or play computer games – but not always! It's a pity that a lot of teenagers live their lives on several public sites like Facebook or Twitter! They had better make real friends! In the evenings I sometimes watch TV. I often invite my friends over for dinner or a cup of tea and we play chess or cards. At the weekend we go hiking, fishing or sometimes we go to the cinema. We like comedies.

1. What do Johnny and his friends do outside?
2. When do they go to the sports centre?
3. What's his opinion about teens who are addicted to the Internet?
4. Who does he invite in the evenings?
5. What kind of films does he like?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на образование числительных. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. The year begins on the ... (1) of January.
a) thirty-first b) one c) first d) oneth
2. Saturday is the ... day of the week.
a) seventh b) seven c) the seven d) the seventh
3. I was born on the ... (13) of May.
a) thirteenth b) thirteen c) thirty d) thirtieth
4. Today is the ... (4) December.
a) four b) fourth c) forty d) fortyth
5. The lesson lasts ... (45) minutes.
a) forty-five b) fourty-five c) fifty-four d) fifty

Вариант №13

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

The United Kingdom consists of four countries: England, Scotland, Wales and Northern Ireland. Each country has its own flag and capital, but they share the same language and money. England is the biggest country in terms of population and area is England. The capital of England is London. The English flag is a red cross on a white background. The second biggest country is Scotland. It is to the north of England. The capital of Scotland is Edinburgh. The Scottish flag is a white X on a blue background. Wales is the third biggest country. It is to the east of England, but still on the same island. The capital of Wales is Cardiff. The Welsh flag is green and white with a red dragon. Northern Ireland is the smallest country. It is on the same island as Ireland, but they are different countries. The capital of Northern Ireland is Belfast. The Northern Irish flag is like England's, but with a red hand in the middle.

1. What is the biggest country?
2. What is the capital of England?
3. Which country is to the north of England?
4. What is the capital of Wales?
5. Which country is on the same island as Ireland?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на спряжение глаголов во временах группы Simple. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. Sam *usually* ... (work) very hard.
a) work b) works c) worked d) will work
2. The lesson ... (begin) two minutes *ago*.
a) begins b) begun c) began d) will begin
3. Tom ... (go) to the cinema *tomorrow*.
a) will go b) goes c) gone d) went
4. Liz and Sally *often* ... (help) people.
a) helped b) will help c) help d) helps
5. Ann ... (not do) her homework *yesterday*.
a) don't do b) didn't do c) not did d) not do

Вариант №14

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

English is the language of international communication in many areas of life: trade, air and sea transport, tourism, sport and entertainment. English is the native language of about 250 million people. More and more people need English at work. So, if you want to keep up with the latest ideas in any subject, you need to know the language. Almost every aspect of our life requires English. It is the language of business, computer technologies and the Internet, science and Art, it is the language of international communication. I also learn the English language because I want to read English books in the original, to listen and understand English songs, to communicate with foreign friends.

1. In what areas of life is English the language of international communication?
2. How many people speak English?
3. How can you keep up with the latest ideas in any subject?
4. Is English the language of computer technologies and science?
5. Why do you need to know the language?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Переведите предложения на русский язык, обратите внимание на оборот There is\are\was\were. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. There ... some pencils on the desk. (Present Simple)
a) is b) are c) were d) was
2. There ... a cat in the garden. (Past Simple)
a) is b) were c) was d) will be
3. There ... beautiful flowers in the vase. (Present Simple)
a) are b) is c) was d) were
4. ... there many tourists in our country? (Present Simple)
a) Were b) Was c) Is d) Are
5. There ... a book on the table. (Past Simple)
a) is b) were c) was d) will be

Вариант №15

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

When people meet each other in the street or in any place, they usually say: "Hello", "Hi", "Good morning", "Good day or evening". It depends on the situation. Then they usually say: "How are you?" or "How do you do?" The answers may be different: "I am ok, all right, fine", "Could be better", "So-so", "Badly". If somebody wants to ask, take something, they usually say: "Excuse me, may I ask or may I take?" When pupils or students are late at the lesson, they must apologize and ask: "May I come in?" When the day is over we usually say each other "Good buy", "Buy-buy", "See you". And when we go to bed we say: "Good night", "Sweet dreams".

1. What do people say each other when they meet?
2. What do people answer, if they are asked "How are you?"
3. When people say: "May I ask?"
4. What must students say if they are late?
5. What do people say, when they go to be?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

**Прочитайте ниже приведенные слова. Выберите на какой звук данные примеры.
Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.**

1. Day, main, plate, favourite
b) [i:] b) [e] c) [ei]
2. Time, twice, find, invite.
b) [I] b) [ai] c) [ei]
3. North, port, small, caucases.
b) [o] b) [o:] c) [ou]
4. spend, slender, secondary
b) [e] b) [i] c) [ei]
5. Father, car, path, task.
b) [a] b) [a:] c) [o:]

Вариант №16

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

The city of Orenburg is my homeland. My hometown has a very interesting story. Orenburg was founded in 1743. This year it is 275 years old. Orenburg is a city of history. It stands on the border between Europe and Asia. In Orenburg, many old streets, houses, theaters, palaces of culture have been preserved. A.S. Pushkin, V.I. Dahl, the first cosmonaut Y.Gagarin studied here. L. Rostropovich lived in Orenburg. Orenburg is also famous for its downy shawls, delicious bread and gas.

1. Is the city of Orenburg my homeland?
2. When was Orenburg founded?
3. Where is Orenburg situated?
4. Who studied in Orenburg?
5. What is Orenburg famous for?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложений правильной формой местоимения. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. She washes ... every morning
a) myself b) herself c) itself
2. ...parents come home late.
a) Me b) mine c) my
3. Give ... this book, please.
a) me b) mine c) my
4. ... do you think about it?
a) when b) which c) what
5. My little sister likes ... toys very much.
a) hers b) her c) she

Вариант №17

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

Russia is the largest country in the world. It has a long and interesting history. The country is famous for its numerous places of interest.

The capital of Russia is Moscow. It's the biggest city in the country. Another big and famous city in Russia is Saint Petersburg. These two cities have the majority of Russian sights. For example, the Kremlin, which is situated in the heart of Moscow, the Bolshoi Theater, which is also in Moscow and many others. Saint-Petersburg is famous by its magnificent architecture. Almost every building in the city looks like a rare masterpiece.

1. Is Russia the largest country in the world?
2. What is the capital of Russia?
3. Is it the biggest city in the country?
4. What is another big city in Russia?
5. What is the heart of Moscow?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложений правильной формой глагола to be, to have. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

- 1.
2. Every day we ... many lessons.
a) have b) has c) had
3. He ... an actor long ago.
a) was b) is c) will be
4. She ... a ruler, a copy-book, a book, pencils in her bag.
a) has b) is c) have
5. ... you some free time yesterday?
a) Are b) had c) were
6. ...she a doctor in the future?
a) was b) is c) will be

Вариант №18

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

English is very popular now. It's the language of computers, science, business, sport and politics. It is official language of United Kingdom, Ireland, the United States of America, Canada, Australia. There are more than 1 billion speakers of English of the World.

People of different countries celebrate Christmas in various ways. People in the United States and Canada decorate their homes with Christmas trees, wreaths and ornaments. City streets are filled with colored lights; the sound of bells and Christmas carols can be heard everywhere.

Children write letters to Santa Claus and tell him what presents they would like to get. . People send Christmas cards to relatives and friends. A Christmas tree is one of the main symbols of Christmas in most homes.

1. Is English the language of computers, science, business, sport and politics?
2. In what countries English is the official language?"
3. Do people of different countries celebrate Christmas in various ways?"
4. What do people do in the US and Canada on Christmas?
5. What is the main symbol of Christmas?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложений правильной формой глагола. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. Sometimes he ... her at the station.
a) meet b) met c) meets
2. As a rule she ... texts very well.
a) translates b) to translate c) translate
3. My brother ... often get good mark
a) don` t b) doesn` t c) didn` t
4. They ... this town many years ago.
a) leave b) left c) to leave
5. They ... write letters to me last month
a) don` t b) didn` t c) doesn` t

Вариант №19

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

The term “nature” includes all around us: trees, lakes, mountains, seas, animals, flowers, etc. So, nature is something special not controlled by humans. Nature and people are one. Nature has many mysteries. People must live in harmony with nature. People must take care of the environment. A person cares for the purity of the air, earth, water and so on. Ecology is the continuation of human survival. People do a lot of harm to nature. I believe that everyone should take care of the environment.

1. What does term “nature” include?
2. Is nature controlled by humans?
3. Must people live in harmony with nature?
4. What does a person care for?
5. Should people take care of the environment?

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложений правильной формой глагола. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. I am planning my granny next week.
a) to visit b) visit c) visiting
2. We like ... Spanish.
a) speak b) to speak c) ---
3. She enjoys in the rain.
a) to walk b) walking c) walk
4. I prefer detective stories.
a) to read b) read c) reading
5. would you like something?
a) drink b) drinking c) to drink

Вариант №20

Раздел 1. ЧТЕНИЕ

Прочитайте текст и ответьте письменно на вопросы к тексту

I want to be a railwayman, because my parents are railwaymen too and I want to continue this family tradition. That's why I have entered this technical school. After graduating the technical school students can be a tracklayer, a locomotive driver, a duty officer at the station, a mechanical signaling, a conductor and etc. At this technical school we have to study a lot of general and special subjects. General subjects are: maths, literature, history, biology, foreign language and so on. Special subjects are connected with the specific qualification. Work on the railway is at any time and under any weather conditions. Railroad work is extremely responsible. But I am not afraid of these difficulties; I want to graduate my technical school and to get my favourite speciality.

1. Why do I want to be a railwayman?
2. What can the students be after graduating the technical school?
3. What general subjects do we study?
4. Is work on the railway at any time and under any weather conditions?
5. Why do I want to graduate the technical school?
- 6.

Раздел 2. ГРАММАТИКА И ЛЕКСИКА

Прочитайте ниже приведенные предложения. Заполните пропуски предложениями правильной формой вопросительного местоимения. Выберите 1 правильный вариант ответа.

1. ... are you interested in?
a) when b) what c) how
2. ... did you go yesterday?
a) whom b) where c) whose
3. ... Mr. Black can play chess?
a) what b) why c) how
4. ... is the best?
a) how b) who c) when
5. ... did you cry?
a) Why b) what c) who